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Call to action
We are a group of priests who have been meeting together because we are deeply concerned 

for the future of our Church, and we wish to support each other in the task of creating forums for all the baptised to contribute to the full teaching life of the Church.

The recent "universal call to holiness in Christ" for all the baptised made by our bishops at their November 2011 conference and their desire to promote a "culture of vocation" within the corporate identity of the Catholic Church, marked by a confident Catholic faith, has encouraged us to respond as follows.

The promotion of this culture of vocation must, we feel, be seen as a call to all the people of God to take responsibility for our Church. It seems to us, therefore, that our bishops and priests should actively encourage this. Even though many lay people follow courses in theology and pastoral care, there seems little opportunity for them to use the skills they have acquired for the service of our Church.

The bishops speak of  " fostering and encour​aging a culture of dialogue and solidarity" but, in reality, there is little opportunity or forum for this and there seems a reluctance to listen to the people whose lived reality is so often at odds with the teaching of the institutional Church. This is especially true in reading the signs of the times; i.e. matters of developing a theology of sexuality rooted in the actual experiences of the faithful and developing an understanding of the relationships between evolution and religion. The sensus fidelium seems forgotten.

"Creating a national vocations framework, offering discernment and opportunities for all" again seems to ignore the view of so many of the laity that it is time for us to have serious discussion about married men and the insti​tutional priesthood. While we support our bishops in their desire for the renewal of our Church, we recognise that certain basic teachings of the Second Vatican Council seem to be bypassed by the Roman Curia so that real collegiality is not fully exercised and much of the responsibility of the local bishops has been abrogated by the Curia. The recent imposition of the new translation of the Mass texts is an obvious example of this. We feel that it is imperative that those of us in the ministerial priesthood who are concerned for these and many other matters should gather together so that we both support our bishops and be a voice to which they can listen. We invite priests who feel as we do to contact us on sappie.dj@gmail.com    with a view to calling us together to consider how best we might move forward. 

(Fr) Ian Byrnes, (Fr) John Lally, (Fr) Patrick Mclaughlin, 
Fr) Frank Nally, (Fr) Derek Reeve, (Fr) Joe Ryan, (Fr) Paul Sanders 
Portsmouth, Hampshire 
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English and Welsh clergy call for reform  

CALLS FOR church reform by groups of priests in Ireland, Austria and the United States have spread to England and Wales, writes Sam Adams. 

Haifa dozen clergy, who claim the support of over 30 priests, this week signed a letter to The Tablet saying they are "deeply concerned" about the direction of the Church.

They are calling for better dia​logue between the hierarchy and laity, a theology of sexuality "rooted in the actual experiences of the faithful" and a discussion on ordaining married men as priests. The priests, who include Fr Joe Ryan, the chairman of the Archdiocese of Westminster's Justice and Peace Commission, and are led by retired priest Fr Derek Reeve, call on other clergy to contact them.

Their letter cites the Bishops' Conference of England and Wales' statement last November. "The bishops speak of 'fostering and encouraging a culture of dialogue and solidarity but, in reality, there is little opportunity or forum for this and there seems a reluctance to listen to the people whose lived reality is so often at odds with the teaching of the institutional Church," the priests write.

The priests also criticise the Roman Curia for bypassing basic teaching of the Second Vatican Council such as collegiality. "The recent imposition of the new translation of the Mass texts is an obvious example of this," they said.

One of the six priests, who did not want to be named, said the group's "basic concern is that the Church in this country is drifting in the opposite direction from the message of the Second Vatican Council and that the bishops are not taking action to stop this".

He also said there seems to be a curial policy of replacing retiring bishops with "right-wing" figures.

(See Letters, pages 14-15.) 
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Vision for a pilgrim people 

At last a group of priests has had the courage to raise their voices and put into print what so many of us are thinking (Letters, "Call to action", 2 June). Theirs is not a rebellious call of disaffection with the Church which is their home, but they do express the real anxiety that is growing regarding the direction we are tak​ing as we approach the fiftieth anniversary of the opening of Vatican II in 1962. Proverbs tells us that "without vision, the people per​ish". That necessary vision of a pilgrim people is now being clouded as we lose direction in these post-conciliar years and attempts are made to inhibit the intentions of the Council Fathers. On too many issues there is a deaf​ening silence from our bishops as the Roman Curia attempts to regain a centralised control of the Church, giving short shrift to collegiality.

Raise a voice, offer an alternative view and the consequences are only too clear. Ask those priests in Ireland who offered a caring min​istry to their people what can happen if you challenge, in charity, the accepted norm and seek to respond to the real needs of the Christian community.

I would hope that not only fellow priests, but the laity in general, offer the signatories to this letter their support, encouragement and prayers.

Chris McDonnell   Little Hay-wood, Staffordshire
I rejoiced to read the priests' letter. This is no call to disobedience but rather an appeal by priests to enter into a new relationship with the people they serve, with their bishops and with Rome. Celebrating Trinity Sunday, we're reminded that relationship is at the heart of the divine dynamic and Christ's command to love. So, too, a loving and respectful relationship needs to exist between all of us, lay people, priests and bishops for the Church to faith​fully give witness to God's love for humanity. At a time when the Renaissance-style papal court creaks under the weight of scandal and intrigue, the letter of the "Portsmouth Seven" gives me hope. It appears to be an attempt to open a dialogue which would permit the Church to operate as a mature community of the faithful. I'd be a happier Catholic in such a Church. I hope that the bishops of England and Wales will honour the courage of these priests and support their endeavour. 
Robin Houghton 
Molieres-sur-l'Alberte, Ladern, France
In their "call to action" my brother priests appear to be proposing a new form of leadership. It seems to me that such calls are both unhelpful and unchallenging. Instead of advocating new leadership, perhaps they might have encouraged a new commitment to service. The Church will not be enlivened by a "serious discussion" but by a rediscovery, on the part of its priests, of asceticism and con​templation. 

(Fr) Gerard Bogan 
Hamilton, South Lanarkshire
As a lay woman I would like to thank the group of priests for their timely reminder that, through baptism, all are called to a life of service, to work for a more just and peaceful world for all people. We have received the gifts of the Spirit and must endeavour to live as mature Christians in solidarity with all who dare to say "I believe".

It is my experience that many women and men feel alienated from the Church that they have loved and served and feel unsupported as they strive to address the difficulties to be found in these times of economic, social and environmental challenge. Honest, open and respectful dialogue would seem to be what is most needed in order that the Church is best able to give witness to Christ in our troubled world. There are many who feel that their voices are not being heard.

For those of us who are parents it is a great sadness that many of our adult children, whilst respecting our commitment, can no longer see the relevance of a Church so loved and supported by their parents and grandparents   - a  Church built up through the good efforts of many generations of faithful Catholics.

The letter states that "we wish to support each other in the task of creating forums for all the baptised to contribute to the full teach​ing life of the Church". I wish the priests well in their endeavours. 

Anne Peacey 

Chair - National Justice and Peace Network, Chesterfield, Derbyshire
I write in open support of my seven brother priests in the south of England who have been brave enough to append their names to an open letter drawing attention to, and making a stand against, the appalling direction in which the Church we love seems to be heading. I would like to assure those courageous men that they are not alone. To my certain knowledge many priests, in England, in Ireland, and all over the world, share their views and their fears. Most of us continue resolutely to be inspired by, and put into practice the teachings of the Second Vatican Council. We have not gone away, you know, and we are legion. 

(Fr) Edward Butler 
Derrydruel Upper. Co. Donegal, Ireland 
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Support for priests‘ 
reform call     

Christopher Lamb 

MORE THAN 100 people have given their support to a call for church reform launched by a group of priests last week.

In a letter to The Tablet, seven priests in England and Wales called for better dialogue with the bishops, a discussion on ordaining married men as priests and a theology of sex​uality rooted in the lived experience of the laity.

Since publishing their letter, the group of priests say they have received support from priests, laity and Religious. The leader of the group, Fr Derek Reeve, said: 'All the responses we have received so far have been positive. A lot of clergy have been in touch to say, 'this is what we've been waiting for'. “The letter expressed concern that lay people are not able to use their skills to serve the Church, and that while the bishops of England and Wales have talked about encouraging a culture of dialogue, there is "little opportunity or forum for this".

They are also concerned that the Roman Curia is bypassing the collegiality among bishops called for in the Second Vatican Council, citing the new English translation of the Missal as an example.

Fr Reeve, a retired priest, said the plan is to have an open meeting about their concerns and they are keen to include the laity in the discussion.

He explained that the group of priests, who include Fr Joe Ryan, the chairman of the Archdiocese of Westminster's Justice and Peace Commission, were seeking to fill a vacuum left by the National Conference of Priests (NCP).

In March 2010, it was announced that the NCP would be overhauled, including being given a new name, and would work more closely with the Bishops' Conference of England and Wales.  (See Letters, page 18.) 
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Council teachings form basis of diocesan renewal  
THE BISHOP of Arundel and Brighton, Kieran Conry, has launched a major four-year plan to renew his diocese using the major documents of the Second Vatican Council, writes Sam Adams. 

The move comes as parishes across England and Wales are sent special guides to support their participation in the worldwide Year of Faith, which will be launched by Pope Benedict XVI on 11 October, the fiftieth anniver​sary of the opening of Vatican II.

Bishop Conry, who is leading preparations for the Year of Faith in England and Wales as chairman of the Bishops' Conference's Department of Evangelisation and Catechesis, has taken the initiative by launching a period of prepar​ation for the event in his own diocese.

The process, which coincides with the diocese's preparations for its golden jubilee in 2015, is aimed at raising awareness of the four constitutions, or "Pillars", of the council: on liturgy (Saavsanctum Concilium), divine revelation (Dei Verbum), the Church (Lumen Gentium) and the Church in the World (Gaudium et Spes). 

In a pastoral letter, he described these documents as "vital ingredients of the life of the Church". He said the celebration of the diocese's golden jubilee will "be  a moment of renewal and restoration".

Nearly 140 Catholics, including more than 70 priests in England and Wales, have declared their support for a group of priests who have articulated concerns about what they perceive as a drift away from the teachings of Vatican II. The group will hold an initial meeting with priests who have expressed an interest in their cause at St John's Church, Waterloo Road, London, on Wednesday 18 July, at 1 p.m. 

